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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phones: 541-573-5010   

Monthly District Board Meeting
Thursday, July 23, 2020
Due to continuing quarantine in place and the need to maintain six feet distance between people to present the spread of COVID-19, the meeting was held by teleconference.

Present:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey; Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin; Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Pat Sharp; Board Director (BD) Carol Dunten

Absent:  Board Directors Louie Molt and Ken Bentz

HSWCD Staff:  District Manager (DM) Shannon Brubaker; Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson; SONEC Biologist Carlton Strough 

Public: Nick Schott of Schott Ag Air, Kenny McLain of Harney County Weed Management 
BC Hussey called the meeting to order at 3:32 pm and turned direction of the meeting over to DM Brubaker.  

NEW BUSINESS:

The Board received an urgent notification from SageCon, requesting board support for a letter to be sent to Joint Committee,  the Ways and Means Committee to restore funds that support Sage-grouse conservation (Department of Forestry, land conservation, higher education and staffing cuts toward Department of Agriculture and OWEB or transition in the noxious weed program (OWEB staffing).   The district received a copy of the letter yesterday (July 22nd) afternoon, requesting a response from anyone involved in sage-grouse conservation efforts.  Support comes from Baker County, Intermountain West, Malheur SWCD, the Oregon Cattleman’s Association, Public Lands Council (members in Oregon), and other entities.  An answer regarding support was due by end of today.  She asked if the board would support.  S/T Sharp moved that HSWCD support SageCon’s legislative letter; VC Franklin seconded.  Those in favor were BC Hussey, BC Franklin, and S/T Sharp.  BD Dunten abstained as she had not yet had the opportunity to read the document.  The motion passed.

Approval of the previous month’s board meeting minutes was the next item.  VC Franklin was concerned with the wording that earlier in the meeting the AA had written that members Ken Bentz and Louie Molt (who was Vice Chair) were listed as not present for the entire meeting and then later that BD Bentz joined the meeting.  AA Pearson will clarify the minutes to reflect that both were present for the meeting, even if not for the entire meeting.  VC Franklin moved, and S/T Sharp seconded the meeting minutes be approved.  In favor were BC Hussey, VC Franklin and S/T Sharp.  BD Dunten again abstained as the had not had time to review.  The motion passed.
New item:  Beavertable bid award.    The request for bids  supports project 218-5020-15658, funded through OWEB for Harney County CWMA on 10/24/2017 in the amount of  $231,109.  This would be for the second phase of aerial application portion.  The process included posting in four media publications (Capital Press, the East Oregonian, Blue Mountain, and the Burns Times-Herald), along with the HSWCD webpage.  Posting timeline initiated the week of July 6 with the bid proposal deadline of July 22, 2020 at the close of business.  Interest in the bid came to the CWMA from Echo, OR; Burns, OR; and Caldwell, ID.  The Board’s packet included an RFP as published, a map of the site location, and a bid scoresheet.  The district received one bid submission and one complaint notice.  DM Brubaker requested the board discuss the process for tonight’s award and initially the K2 aerial application as Mr. Kilgore is requesting that we wait on the award and the procedures for fairness.  
DM Brubaker requested a response to K2, and then for the Board to discuss the bid received from Schott AgAir.
VC Franklin said the board guidelines have been discussed at length in the past regarding bid solicitations for juniper contractors.  He was sure the HSWCD staff did what was discussed and directed by the board.  They did all that was expected of them.  The bid was in four publications.  He was fine with the way it was done.  S/T Sharp concurred, “He doesn’t like the way we do our requests for bids.”  BD Dunten asked for additional information and S/T Sharp read K2’s complaint verbatim:
Subject: aerial application project

Kenny, 

I just read your aerial proposal in the July 15th paper and would like to inform you that you have not given enough time to respond to this project. I specifically subscribed to the paper last year as your county refuses to use ORPIN to list projects so that other vendors maybe identified. I also requested to be put on a list to be informed of future projects and was met with rebuke by the SWCD of which you may work closely with. (Interjection from S/T Sharp, “I don’t know what was meant by that”)

Your request for proposals is also different than all of the other request for bids in the paper and makes it difficult to identify. This is an attempt to deceive other vendors in our opinion. 

Sight visit requirements in such short notice show bias and prevent other companies from being able to compete on an Oregon funded project. 

This is my formal protest of this project and the due dates and restrictions must be postponed for a proper bid. I will be contacting state administration for further review of your project and lack of following current bid procedures. We view this attempt as a way to favor one applicator in your area and to suppress other bids from applying. 

As requested, DM Brubaker supplied dates for publications.  BD Dunten noted the dates published and that it was posted to four papers and the district website.  She noted “he has an airplane.  I know we’ve had protests before.  I don’t think we should postpone it, myself.”

The board was asked how the district should respond to the comment.  The DM explained the “rebuke” comment in that the district does not have a list of contractors.  She wondered if there should be a list of vendors the district contacts to alert them of upcoming bids, or if that would be going “down a rabbit hole.”  BC Dunten said that would seem preferential to her.  S/T Sharp agreed, adding “I say we move forward with the project and send him a letter.”

VC Franklin said if it would be best to not send each contractor a notice.  If one was missed that would also be bias.  It was decided instead to advertise so contractors could all have the same opportunity.  He asked DM Brubaker what she would do different.  She responded possibly a longer posting time and more publications, though the district did more than what was required for this bid.  She said K2 is requesting the district to post bids on the state procurement website.  It’s not a requirement, and not many SWCDs do that and it would be the board’s call.  She wasn’t sure if the district would receive too many bids from vendors who aren’t fully aware of requirements or that it may get the district more competitive bids.  
BD Dunten remarked the district is a county agency, not a state agency.  If the district followed the process recommended by the board, it should be okay.  DM Brubaker agreed.  BC Hussey said it appeared the consensus was DM Brubaker was doing a good job, it was fair, and the district doesn’t plan to change procedure.  He asked what direction she needed.   Some board members were frustrated about being accused of deception, but S/T Sharp suggested the response letter should be positive in explaining the process.  
The submitted bid was discussed.  Schott AgAir was underbudget ($50,380).  It scored with the standard district bid form.  Because this involved more than one landowner the landowner preference would not be counted.  Parts 5,6,7 on the bid sheet would not apply.  Because the meeting was remote the voting process was discussed, and it was decided that the board directors would provide the score totals and provide overall points (the highest available 18 points per board director).  
HCWMA member Kenny McLain joined the meeting at 4:08 pm.  The total vote score was 72.  
ACTION ITEM:  S/T Sharp moved that HSWCD board approve awarding the Beavertable herbicide treatment by Schott AgAir.  BD Dunten seconded.  There was no further discussion.  All present were in favor and the motion approved.

DM Brubaker wanted the minutes to reflect she logged the official score and will send an intent to award tomorrow.

ACTION ITEM:  The District’s 2004 Chevy is not functional.  DM Brubaker requested permission to scrap the vehicle.  The process and Kelly Blue Book estimation of the vehicle were provided to the board.  The vehicle history was discussed as well as options of disposal.  VC Franklin moved that the district advertise to sell the vehicle via bid process, as is (no guarantees), with a timeline of two weeks to receive bids.  The office was directed to call tow companies and ascertain the lowest cost to transport the vehicle from Burns Ford to the District office so prospective buyers can inspect.  BD Dunten seconded.  The motion passed unanimously by all present.  

The action item of a summer recess was tabled as the board will need to meet in executive session for CRP approvals.  DM Brubaker will send out detailed information.

ACTION ITEM:  Scheduling the annual meeting.  DM Brubaker suggested February 11, 2021.  There was no discussion.  The resolution 20-001 will be drafted and BC Hussey will sign the next time he’s in town.  S/T Sharp moved, and VC Franklin seconded the HSWCD Annual Meeting be scheduled February 11, 2021.  All present were in favor and the motion carried.  
ACTION ITEM:  There is a Harney County group forming and DM Brubaker asked if the board had an interest in joining it.  In the discussion BC Hussey acknowledged he’s relatively new to the board and wanted to know if the district was a member of any other group.  DM Brubaker said this is the first request she has received and asked the previous Board Chair (Dunten) if she knew of any similar.  BD Dunten said she didn’t think the district was a member of any other association but said the district could send a letter of support.   A vote on this could be done on a different day and asked that the subjected be tabled for further research.  The motion was tabled.
FINANCIALS:  

The board received financial reports prior to the meeting DM Brubaker went over highlights and asked if there were questions.  The Budget vs. Actual is reconciled through May.  Janae Trindle of Oster Professional Group is working on the final payroll documents for insurance for budget vs. actual.  DM Brubaker said it came very close considering it was a “shot in the dark” budget for last year.  The District COBRA plan was discussed.  

S/T Sharp moved to accept the financials as presented.  VC Franklin seconded.  The vote was as follows:  S/T Sharp, VC Franklin and BC Hussey in favor.  BD Dunten abstained as she was unable to open the documents with her computer.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:  None

OTHER COMMENTS:  BD Dunten asked if board members could be reimbursed for telephone costs for teleconferencing (note:  the meeting service is free but individual participants may incur telephone costs).  BD Dunten said she has had some $30 to $40 for meetings.  DM Brubaker said there is assistance—she requested BD Dunten submit copies of her phone bill and the district can reimburse and then request from COVID relief fund.  If other members have any increased costs, to please contact the district office.

BC Hussey is open to any suggestions to help him with his new duties.  He wants to do a good job but is unsure about the protocols.  He was thanked by many directors.

BC Dunten made the motion to adjourn.  S/T Sharp seconded.  All present were in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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